NETTLESTONE AND SEAVIEW PARISH COUNCIL
(These Minutes are unconfirmed and are not an official record until signed).

MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING (Draft) 
held at St Peter’s Hall, Seaview on Monday 16th March, 2015 at 7.00pm

PRESENT: Cllr Turner (Chairman), Cllrs Thomas-Foxley, Rayner, Jarman, Kalaher, Barraclough, Shimmen and Bradford
The Chairman welcomed Members, Residents (19) and the Press 
4425
Chairman’s Opening Remarks:
The Chairman informed those assembled that the meeting is likely to be a busy one but he would endeavour to let residents speak on the issues at the relevant agenda items. However, he would take any general questions/comments at the outset.

One resident asked about an update on the plans for Pier Road Car Park and whether they included the Parish Council taking them over. The Chairman stated that there were no current plans of this nature. Cllr Barry stated that he is trying to negotiate the first hour free should charges be introduced.
4426
Apologies for Absence:
Cllr Tuson had a family commitment and Cllr Colledge was on holiday
4427
Declarations of Interest:

Cllr Bradford declared a personal interest in Agenda Item 8, Sandlands Allotments.

Cllr Jarman declared a personal interest in Agenda item 8, Sandlands Allotments

Cllr Thomas-Foxley declared a personal interest in Agenda Item 6, Planning, c (i) P/00115/15: Goodwood and Maisonette, Fairy Road, Seaview, (iii) P/00135/15: Seaway, Bluett Avenue, Seaview, (xi & xii) P/00211/15 & 00212/15: Seafield House, Fairy Road, Seaview.

Cllr Turner declared a personal interest in Agenda Item 6, Planning, c (i) P/00115/15: Goodwood and Maisonette, Fairy Road, Seaview, (iii) P/00135/15: Seaway, Bluett Avenue, Seaview, (xi & xii) P/00211/15 & 00212/15: Seafield House, Fairy Road, Seaview.

Agenda Item 8, Sandlands Allotments. 

Agenda Item 10, Seagrove Bay Modification Order. 

He would also like it minuted that he is a member of CAMRA 

4428
It was proposed by Cllr Rayner and seconded by Cllr Bradford that the minutes of the last meeting, held on February 16th 2015 be approved with no amendments. This was agreed with 7 votes for and 1 abstention.
4429
Matters Arising:

The Chairman asked Cllr Barry if he had an update on the lack of spring bedding in Puckpool Park. He stated that he did not have an update and will look into it further

Cllr Bradford stated that minute No 4414 would be addressed in Agenda item 11 of this meeting.

The Chairman reminded everyone present of the cheese and wine event on Tuesday 17th March at 7pm at the Northbank Hotel.

The Chairman stated that he had been informed by residents, in no uncertain terms, that Beach Cleaning does take place with regularity despite doubts expressed over the service provided.

Cllr Rayner asked if there was an update on the “Dragons Den” type event run by a fellow Parish Council as requested at the last meeting. The Clerk reported that the event proved successful, with local organisations being awarded small grants based on their project presentation. It was then asked that this item be included on the Agenda for the April Parish Council meeting with Cllr Rayner to lead on it. 

Cllr Rayner asked for an update on the replenishment of leaflets for the Barnsley Trail. The Clerk stated that he had not been successful as yet in contacting the IW Ramblers but would endeavour to do so. It was reported that there was a walk leaders meeting on 8th April 2015 and the actual walk will be held on Saturday 2nd May at 10.30 from Pier Road Car Park.

The Chairman asked the Clerk if there was any follow up on the Camper Van issue in Springvale. It was agreed that the Clerk should write a letter outlining the concern over this happening regularly and what can be done to prevent it.

The Chairman also asked if the Clerk has written to Open Reach over the Broadband issue. The Clerk stated that he has not as yet but would make sure it was done before the next meeting.

It was also asked if the Pothole had been attended to on the Duver Road. The Clerk stated that he had reported it previously but will report it again.

The Chairman stated that he had attended a meeting with the IW MP, Mr Andrew Turner at the site of the Westridge Golf Club planning application. It was reported that the MP will be following up the issues raised with reference to the size of the lorries / loads and its impact on the road.

4430
Planning:
a)  Delegated decisions, as per list circulated were noted
      b)   The minutes of the planning sub-committee meeting held at the 
             Seagrove Pavilion, Seaview on Tuesday 24th February 2015 were

             approved, as follows:

             Present: Cllrs Thomas-Foxley (Chairman), Turner, Jarman and 

             Shimmen

             Apologies: Cllrs Rayner and Kalaher

             Under the 21 day rule, the following application was discussed

             (Closing date for comment 23rd February 2015)

             Cllrs Thomas-Foxley and Turner declared a personal interest in this 

             application

                  i)   P/1527/14: Seahaven, Seagrove Bay, Seaview, PO34 5BW

                       Proposal: Demolition of dwelling; proposed dwelling with 

                       detached garage (further revised scheme).

                       This application has been brought before the planning sub-

                       committee due to further information and revisions to the plans

                       that were originally commented on at the January Parish 

                       Council meeting (Minute No: 4402 c (i)). The members objected 

                       to this application on 3 counts.

                       After discussion and consideration of all of the revised facts, it 

                       was determined that in light of the revisions made, the 

                       objections were no longer relevant. Therefore, Cllr Jarman 

                       proposed that the Parish Council resolve to support the revised

                       application. This was seconded by Cllr Shimmen and agreed 

                       unanimously by the members.

     c)   The following applications were then considered
            (Closing date for comments 13th March 2015)

                  i)   P/00115/15: Goodwood and Maisonette, Fairy Road, Seaview, 

                       PO34 5HF

                       Proposal: Demolition of utility, w.c and conservatory; 

                       alterations; single storey rear extension and dormer window on

                       rear elevation to provide additional living accommodation in

                       connection with conversion of two properties to form single 

                       residential unit.

                       After discussion and consideration of all of the facts, Cllr 

                       Thomas-Foxley proposed that this application be supported as 
                       an imaginative conversion that does not adversely affect the 

                       streetscene. This was seconded by Cllr Kalaher and agreed

                       unanimously by the members.
                  ii)  P/00126/15: Roadside Inn, Nettlestone Green, Seaview, PO34 
                       5DX

                       Proposal: Alterations; single storey extension on rear elevation
                       and change of use from public house to a retail shop.

                       After discussion and consideration of all of the facts, Cllr

                       Thomas-Foxley proposed that an objection be submitted to this 
                       application on the following grounds. 

                       1. The loss of a community asset/amenity as set out in the 

                        Parish Plan which was adopted by the IW Council as a 

                        supplementary planning document in 2013.

                       2. The potential impact on the Parish economy

                       3. The implication of an increased traffic flow and highway 

                        safety. This was seconded by Cllr Kalaher and agreed 

                        unanimously by the members.

                 iii)  P/00135/15: Seaway, Bluett Avenue, Seaview, PO34 5HE
                       Proposal: Proposed replacement garage; enlarge patio area;
                       re-lay driveway.
                       After discussion and consideration of all of the facts, Cllr 

                       Thomas-Foxley proposed that this application be supported 
                       with the following caveat. Materials to be used for the proposed 

                       new driveway should be of a permeable/eco friendly nature 

                       rather than concrete/tarmac. This was seconded by Cllr 

                       Barraclough and agreed unanimously by the members.

            (Closing date for comments 20th March 2015)

                 iv)  P/01604/14: Isle of Wight Sports Club, Ryde Road, Seaview, 
                       PO34 5AD

                       Proposal: Change of use from a sports club to a single

                       dwelling.
                       After discussion and consideration of all of the facts, Cllr 

                       Thomas-Foxley proposed that an objection be submitted to

                       this application on the grounds that this application represents

                       the loss of a valuable local amenity. This would have a severe

                       impact on the local economy with the potential loss of local

                       employment. This was seconded by Cllr Jarman and agreed 

                       unanimously by the members. 
                  v)  P/00103/15: Roadside Inn, Nettlestone Green, Seaview, PO34
                       5DX

                       Proposal: Alterations and change of use of first floor to form 3 

                       flats; external staircase with privacy screen.

                       After discussion and consideration of all of the facts, Cllr

                       Thomas-Foxley proposed that an objection be submitted to this 
                       application on the following grounds.

                       1. In conjunction with the change of use of the Roadside Inn to

                       a retail shop, this application, if granted, would represent a 

                       serious impact to the future of this building as a public house. 

                       This is a clear contravention of the aforementioned Parish Plan

                       which cites the Roadside Inn as a community asset. The loss of 

                       this amenity as a public house would also have a severe impact

                       on the local tourist trade.

                       2. There is also concern over the amount of car parking spaces 

                       outlined in the details of the plan.

                       The Parish Council would also like it noted that they are aware 

                       that due to the fact that the work has been completed and the

                       flats previously marketed for let, that this represents a 

                       retrospective planning application and a clear attempt to 

                       bypass the planning rules and regulations. This was seconded

                       by Cllr Kalaher and agreed unanimously by the members.

                 vi)  P/00159/15: Former Pondwell Holiday Camp, Pondwell Hill, 

                       Ryde, PO33 1QA
                       Proposal: Demolition of the existing office block and 37 
                       residential units; outline for 25 dwellings.

                       After discussion and consideration of all of the facts, Cllr 

                       Thomas-Foxley proposed that this application be supported but
                       with the following caveats.

                       1. Consideration should be given to a road filter allowing traffic 

                       to more easily turn right from the direction of Nettlestone Hill.

                       2. Consideration should also be given to a permeable/eco 

                       friendly road surface material as opposed to concrete/tarmac.

                       3. Some of the proposed dwellings should be considered as 

                       affordable housing. This was seconded by Cllr Rayner and 

                       agreed unanimously by the members.

                vii)  P/00161/15: 4, Willow Tree Drive, Seaview, PO34 5JG

                       Proposal: Single storey side extension to enlarge kitchen and 

                       provide utility room.

                       After discussion and consideration of all of the facts, Cllr

                       Thomas-Foxley proposed that this application be supported as 
                       a sensible addition to the property. This was seconded by Cllr 

                       Turner and agreed unanimously by the members.

               viii)  P/00164/15: Land rear of and adjacent to the Wishing Well

                       Public House, Pondwell Hill, Ryde, PO33

                       Proposal: Demolition of an office block; outline for 15 eco-pods

                       for tourism use with associated facilities.

                       After discussion and consideration of all of the facts, Cllr

                       Thomas-Foxley proposed that this application should be 
                       supported because it would encourage the local economy 

                       through tourism. However, it was felt that more screening would

                       be required. It was also suggested that any hard standing 

                       should be constructed of permeable/eco-friendly material as 

                       opposed to concrete/tarmac. This was seconded by Cllr

                       Barraclough and agreed unanimously by the members.

                 ix)  P/00175/15: Units 1 & 3, Cypress Court, Cothey Way, Ryde,

                       PO33 1QT

                       Proposal: Proposed vehicular access and additional parking 

                       area.

                       After discussion and consideration of all of the facts, Cllr

                       Thomas-Foxley proposed that this application should be 
                       supported. This will remove the same amount of casual parking 

                       spaces which will, in turn, will assist highway safety and traffic 

                       flow. This was seconded by Cllr Rayner and agreed 

                       unanimously by the members. 
            (Closing date for comments 27th March 2015) 

                 x)   P/00187/15: The Salterns Village Cottages, Salterns Road,
                       Seaview, PO34 5AQ

                       Proposal: Retention and completion of works associated with 

                       change of use of games room to a mixed use class A3 – 

                       restaurant/café and class A4 – drinking establishment; raised

                       decking area.

                       After discussion and consideration of all of the facts, Cllr

                       Thomas-Foxley proposed that an objection should be submitted 
                       on the following grounds.

                       1. The proposed application site is immediately adjacent to the

                       Hersey Nature Reserve which is an SPA, SSSI and RAMSAR

                       site thus causing potential disturbance to migratory birds and 

                       wildlife. The IW Council planning department has recently set a

                       precedent by refusing a similar planning application for this 

                       specific reason (P/00109/14). This application should also be 

                       considered “contrary to the requirements of the conservation 

                       (Natural Habitats) Regulations 1994 and policies SP5

                       (Environment) and DM12 (Landscape, Seascape, Geodiversity

                       and Biodiversity) of the Island Plan Core Strategy.

                       2. The applicant claims that the building has recently been used

                       as a games room. It has actually been used more recently as a 

                       store room, which it was originally given permission for. 

                       Therefore, this does not represent continued use, as stated.

                       3. The application site is situated within an identified flood zone 

                       and is therefore at risk of flooding. This flooding is more likely to 

                       be rainwater / land based water as opposed to tidal.

                       Consequently, the proposal is contrary to policy DM14 (Flood 

                       Risk) of the Island Core Plan Strategy and government advice

                       contained within the National Planning Policy Framework.

                       4. The proposed development would have an adverse effect on 

                       all of the neighbouring properties, particularly those 

                       immediately to the rear. That effect is likely to be from 

                       overlooking, loss of privacy and noise disturbance.

                       5. The Parish Council would also like to express extreme 

                       concern over the nature and timing of this application as it 

                       would appear that much of the work has been completed. It 

                       understands that a retrospective planning application will be

                       considered as any other, however, this could be considered to 

                       be a deliberate attempt to contravene the planning rules and

                       regulations. Due to the vicinity of the site, the Parish Council 

                       would have asked for restrictions on the times of year that 

                       construction should be allowed, which it has clearly not had the

                       opportunity to do. Such restrictions have been placed on other 

                       recent developments within the proximity of the nature reserve 

                       and therefore, it would be natural to assume that this 

                       application would have been considered along the same lines. 

                       Any work completed without planning permission has therefore

                       been carried out without the jurisdiction of any enforcement 

                       from the local planning authority. This was seconded by Cllr

                       Barraclough and agreed unanimously by the members. 

                xi)   P/00211/15: Seafield House, Fairy Road, Seaview, PO34 5HF

                       Proposal: Proposed boathouse and garage; alterations to 

                       vehicular access and proposed brick wall and railings to Fairy 

                       Road (revised scheme).

                       (See xii)
               xii)   P/00212/15: Seafield House, Fairy Road, Seaview, PO34 5HF

                       Proposal: LBC for proposed boathouse and garage; alterations

                       vehicular access and proposed brick wall and railings to Fairy 

                       Road (revised scheme).
                       After discussion and consideration of all of the facts, Cllr

                       Thomas-Foxley proposed that these applications be supported.

                       However, it was observed that the previous application was 

                       rejected due to the lack of a tree report. There is also no

                       apparent drainage for the wash down area. This was seconded

                       by Cllr Rayner with 6 votes for, 1 against and 1 abstention.    
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Reports:
i) I.W. Cllr Barry stated that he had nothing to report to the meeting. Cllr Rayner asked if there was any plans to ring fence any funding from the current financial year for projects that have yet to be completed. Cllr Barry stated that as far as he was concerned the money was in the budget for these projects but cannot promise that any money has been carried forward.
ii) N&SCP: It was reported the next events were the Cheese and Wine evening on Tuesday 17th March at the Northbank Hotel and Easter Antics on Easter Sunday, 5th April 2015 at the Seaview Yacht Club. 
iii) IWALC: Cllr Kalaher stated that he was not able to attend the previous meeting and therefore had nothing to report.

iv) Seagrove Pavilion Trust: Cllr Bradford reported a meeting of the trustees. There has been some progress on the implementation of phase 2 of the project with some more funding being secured. This is to be reviewed by the Parish Council in May 
4432
Sandlands Allotments Finance Report 2014/2015:

The Clerk circulated the finance report 2014/2015 for Sandlands Allotments to the members. It was proposed by Cllr Jarman that this report be noted. This was seconded by Cllr Bradford and carried unanimously by the members. Report attached to these minutes as Appendix A.
4433
Pier Road Dinghy Park Finance Report 2014/2015:
The Clerk circulated the finance report 2014/2015 for Pier Road Dinghy Park to the members. It was proposed by Cllr Turner that this report be noted. This was seconded by Cllr Thomas-Foxley and carried unanimously by the members. Report attached to these minutes as Appendix B.
4434
To consider and comment on the proposed modification order in Seagrove Bay:

The Clerk circulated the above application to the members for comment and response. This application seeks, by law, to determine a 3rd route between Seaview Village and Seagrove Bay. The members discussed the issues surrounding the proposed order and representations were heard from affected householders in attendance. After due consideration, it was proposed by Cllr Barraclough that the Parish Council inform the IW Council that they do not agree to the modification order. Due to the fact that there are 2 existing pathways that serve this area, the members did not see the necessity for a third. This was seconded by Cllr Thomas-Foxley with 6 votes for and 2 abstentions. 
4435
To consider the final report from the traffic / road safety committee:

The Clerk circulated a copy of the final report to all members for consideration. It contained the following 4 elements for proposal to the members at this meeting.

1. Bullen Road – Cllr Bradford proposed 30mph from Bullen Cross, increasing to 40mph in the de-restricted area and returning to 30mph on the approach to Westridge Crossroads. This was seconded by Cllr Barraclough with 6 votes for and 2 abstentions.

2. Calthorpe Road – Cllr Bradford proposed that the 60mph speed limit remain unchanged. After discussion, Cllr Rayner proposed an amendment whereby the speed limit was reduced to 30mph. This was consequently not supported by a seconder. Cllr Kalaher then proposed an amendment to the proposal that the speed limit be reduced to 40mph. This was seconded by Cllr Jarman with 3 votes for and 5 against. The initial proposal was then seconded by Cllr Barraclough with 4 votes for and 4 votes against. The Chairman’s casting vote found in favour of the motion and it was therefore carried.

3. Parking restrictions on Eddington Road – Cllr Bradford proposed that the parking restrictions should be extended by a minimum of 25 yards on the East Side of Eddington Road outside the Kerry Fields play area. This was seconded by Cllr Barraclough and agreed unanimously by the members.

4. Parking restrictions on Old Seaview Lane – Cllr Bradford proposed that parking restrictions should be introduced on the West side of Old Seaview Lane between Somerset Road and West Street. This was seconded by Cllr Barraclough with 7 votes for and 1 against.

The chairman thanked the members of the committee for the time they devoted to the report.

4436
To consider the payment of licence fee for the Recreation Ground from SFC to N&SPC:
The Clerk circulated correspondence from IW Council with the suggestion that the nominal licence fee paid to them from SFC for the use of the Recreation Ground should be transferred to the Parish Council from April 1st 2015. Cllr Turner proposed that this offer be accepted in the light of taking over the responsibility for the amenity as a whole. This was seconded by Cllr Bradford and unanimously agreed by the members.
4437

To discuss and decide on the grounds maintenance contractors from April 2015:

As per the conditions of the N&SPC Standing Orders, the Clerk obtained 3 quotes for the ground maintenance contract that is to commence on April 1st 2015. Following discussion of the contracts, Cllr Bradford proposed that the contract be awarded to Brighstone Landscaping Ltd for the period of a year and further assessed then. This was seconded by Cllr Shimmen with 5 votes for and 3 against.
4438

To discuss the issue of Assets of Community Value in the light of recent planning applications and the devolution of services:

The Chairman stated that the council needs to identify a list of community assets within the Parish that may need to be listed in the future to stop losing the services that they provide. List to be provided by the chairman and presented to the members at the next Parish Council meeting.
4439
Correspondence:
The following items were reported:
Planning Inspectorate – Confirmation of appeal

Terry Clarkson – Thank you for donations for VE Day and Armed Forces Day

IWMDDF – Thank you for donation letter and 2 tickets to gala performance
The following items were circulated:
IWC – Seagrove Bay Modification Order consultation
IWC – TEN – St Peter’s Hall

IWC – Street Trading Consent – Jules Ices

IWC – Treework – Former Cothey Bottom Museum, Brading Road, Ryde

Island Roads – Resurfacing Programme 2015

IWC – Treework – Seaview Bay Apartments, Pier Road, Seaview

IWC – Treework – Seaview Wildlife Encounter, Oakhill Road, Ryde

4440
Finances:

i) The following receipts were noted:
      Interest - £1.59
     ii)   The following payments were approved:
           IWALC - £509.33 – (Subscription 2015 – 2016 Minute No 4421)
           SLCC - £250.00 – (Clerk’s CILCA Registration)

           N&S Community Partnership - £240.00 – (Village Planters Minute No

           4423 (iii))

           Royal British Legion (V.E Day) - £100.00 – (Minute No 4423 (iii))

           Beacon Media - £318.60 – Quarterly newsletter

           M.A Pink – £912.92 – Salary

           M.A Pink - £137.03 – Expenses

           (Telephone/Broadband - £13.50; Mileage - £81.00; Postage - £42.53)
           H.M.R.C - £322.56 – 3 Months Tax and N.I Contributions

           Southern Water - £10.04 – Sandlands Allotments Water Bill

           Island Office Supplies - £166.25 – Stationery Supplies

           St Peter’s Hall - £80.00 – Hall Hire (3 months)

           Isle Woodcare - £195.00 – Notice board refurbishment

           IW County Press - £80.64 – Official Notice of Annual meeting

    iii)   Grant Applications:-
           The Clerk received an e-mail from Mrs Wendy Macklin who runs the

           1st Seaview Brownies. It was for a contribution from the Parish Council 

           towards the cost of one of the Brownies to attend the annual pack 

           holiday. Cllr Bradford proposed that the Parish Council should not be 

           contributing towards individual cases and therefore was against 

           offering a grant. This was seconded by Cllr Rayner with 6 votes for and 

           2 against. 

    iv)   To receive and note income and expenditure update to 28.02.2015
           The Clerk circulated the above report for information. There were no 

           questions and the report was noted.

     v)   To note Clerks’ contracted hourly rate from 1st April 2015

           It was noted by the members that the Clerk will move up to the next

           pay scale level from 1st April 2015. This is in accordance with the terms 

           and conditions of employment.

    vi)   To note and approve continued use of payroll agent for HMRC and

           employee payroll issues

           The members agreed unanimously to the continued use of the pay roll

           agent at a cost of £58.00 per year.

4441
To note a change of date for the July 2015 Parish Council Meeting:

Due to the Clerk’s holiday requirements, the chairman informed the members that the July Parish Council meeting will be brought forward from Monday 20th  July to Monday 13th July 2015.
4442
Information and Report:
The chairman informed the members that a complaint had been submitted to Planning enforcement about the use of the beach huts at the Duver.

He also informed the members that a meeting has been convened on the progression of the application concerning the public conveniences in Seagrove Bay.

There being no further business, the Meeting was declared closed at 9.03    pm.
…………………………………….
Chairman 
20th April 2015 
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